
 
 
Individuals with disabilities who require certain accommodations in order to allow them to observe and/or participate in this meeting, or who have questions regarding 
the accessibility of the meeting or the facilities, are asked to contact the Community Development Department at (847)810-3511 promptly to allow the City to make 
reasonable accommodations. 
 

 

 
The City of Lake Forest 

Plan Commission Agenda  
 

Regular Meeting Wednesday, September 9, 2020 
Remote Access Meeting 

              6:30  p.m.  

  Rosemary Kehr Chairman  

James Moorhead Monica Ruggles Michael Freeman 
Susan Athenson John Dixon    Stephen Douglass 

The Plan Commission meetings are broadcast live on Cable TV 
 

This meeting will be conducted remotely in compliance with Governor’s Executive Order 2020-07, 
issued on March 16, 2020 that suspended certain Open Meetings Act provisions relating to in-
person attendance by members of a public body.  The Governor’s Order: (1) suspends the 
requirement in Section 2.01 that “members of a public body must be physically present;” and (2) 
suspends the limitations in Section 7 on when remote participation is allowed.  
 
Members of the public can view the meeting by following the public audience link below.  
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83737199727?pwd=Z21tYUowYlpNQVBrcTZvOEtI
UGNEZz09 
Webinar ID  837 3719 9727   Passcode: 1861 
 
The meeting will also be broadcast on Channel 17.  Members of the public who wish to testify 
during the public hearings can do so by calling 847-810-3643.  City staff will be on site at the 
City’s Municipal Services Facility during the meeting however, the Plan Commissioners will 
all participate remotely.     

 
1. Introduction of Commission members and staff, overview of meeting procedures – 

Chairman Kehr 
 
2. Consideration of the minutes of the August 12, 2020 Plan Commission meetings.  

 
3. Public Hearing and Action: Consideration of a request for approval of a Special Use 

Permit to allow a restaurant to be located within 150 feet of residential properties at 950 N. 
Western Avenue, in Westwood Center. 
Property Owner: Westwood Center, LLC (Todd Altounian, Nicole Altounian, Jennifer 
Bianchi and James Altounian II) 
Tenant/Restauranteur: Jeff Urso, Donati’s Pizza/Jefe’s Tacos 

 
4. Public Hearing and Action:  Consideration of a request for approval of amendments to 

the Gimbel Subdivision plat, the property is located at 211 W. Westminster.  Proposed 
changes include removal of the requirement for a shared driveway, permitting a single curb 
cut for Lot 1 on Westminster and modifications to the Conservation Easement along the 
south property line. 
Property Owner: Oakmont Partners, LLC (Nancy S. Donovan, Managing Member) 
Representative, Michael Adelman, attorney 

 
 
 

Continued on next page. 
 
 

MEETING PROCEDURES 

Plan Commission meetings follow 
the procedures outlined below.  In 
the spirit of fairness to all parties, 
any of these procedures may be 
modified for a particular item at the 
discretion of the Chairman. 

1. Introduction of the Item by the 
 Chairman 

2. Declaration of Conflicts of 
Interest and Ex Parte Contacts 

3. Swearing in of Parties 
Intending to Testify 

4. Presentation by the Petitioner – 
not to exceed 20 minutes.  

5. Identification of Issues by Staff 
- not to exceed 5 minutes. 

6. Questions and requests for 
clarification from Commission 
to Petitioner or Staff. 

7. Public Testimony - not to 
exceed 5 minutes per speaker. 

8. Opportunity for cross 
examination.  Requires 
submittal of request to cross 
examine prior to meeting. 

9. Final Questions from 
Commission to Petitioner or 
Staff, direction to Petitioner 
and Staff, requests for 
additional information. 

10. Petitioner Rebuttal - not to 
exceed 10 minutes. 

11. Staff Response to Public 
Testimony - not to exceed 5 
min. 

12. Commission Discussion and 
Comment 

13. Commission Action 

Mandatory Adjournment Time  
11:00 p.m. 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fus02web.zoom.us%2Fj%2F83737199727%3Fpwd%3DZ21tYUowYlpNQVBrcTZvOEtIUGNEZz09&data=02%7C01%7CCzerniaC%40cityoflakeforest.com%7C81464b4336464c0f11f908d842d7f31e%7C7e7b896f82a3442a8c152dd52cb6baa4%7C0%7C0%7C637332842550685697&sdata=mcAEG696QVeocllNzbgsNIG0pi0FrcF3KZyQqSN%2F%2FcU%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fus02web.zoom.us%2Fj%2F83737199727%3Fpwd%3DZ21tYUowYlpNQVBrcTZvOEtIUGNEZz09&data=02%7C01%7CCzerniaC%40cityoflakeforest.com%7C81464b4336464c0f11f908d842d7f31e%7C7e7b896f82a3442a8c152dd52cb6baa4%7C0%7C0%7C637332842550685697&sdata=mcAEG696QVeocllNzbgsNIG0pi0FrcF3KZyQqSN%2F%2FcU%3D&reserved=0


 
 

 
5. Public Hearing and Action: Consideration of a campus redevelopment plan for property 

located on the southeast corner of Everett and Waukegan Roads.  Approval of a Special 
Use Permit authorizing a drive thru lane for a coffee or food service business and variances 
from Code requirements relating to required parking, zoning setbacks and building height.  
The proposed commercial development includes a three-story medical office building and a 
single story retail/service business.    
Property Owner/Applicant: 1015, LLC and 1045, LLC (Carmine Iosue, Luke and Nicole 
Mertens, Joshua Iosue, Megan Iosue and Joseph Iosue) 
Representative: Jack Frigo, Frigo and Associates 

 
6. No Action/Introduction of Concepts Only:  Presentation of preliminary concepts for the 

potential redevelopment of property located on the southwest corner of Deerpath and 
Bank Lane, currently the site of First Midwest Bank.     
Property Owner: First Midwest Bank 
Contract Purchasers and Representatives:  Peter Witmer, Todd Altounian  
 

Other Items 
7. Opportunity for the public to address the Plan Commission on matters not on the agenda. 
 
8. Additional information from staff. 

 









































 
 

STAFF REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION  
Gimbel Subdivision – Amendment to Plat 

 
TO:   Chairman Kehr and Members of the Plan Commission 
DATE:  September 9, 2020  
FROM:  Catherine Czerniak, Director of Community Development 
SUBJECT: Request for Amendments to the Previously Approved and Recorded Plat of 

Subdivision – 211 W. Westminster  
 
OWNER 
Oakmont Partners, LLC 
Nancy S. Donovan 100%  
211 W. Westminster 
Lake Forest, IL 60045 
 

PROPERTY LOCATION 
211 W. Westminster, south side of 
Westminster, west of Green Bay 

Road 
 
 

ZONING  
R-4  Single Family 
Residence District 
   

REPRESENTATIVE 
Michael Adelman, Attorney  
 
Summary of the Request 
This is a request for amendments to the plat of subdivision for the previously approved Gimbel 
Subdivision.  No change to the number of lots, setbacks or buildable area are proposed.  The 
following changes to the plat of subdivision are requested. 

 
 Removal of the restrictive covenant requiring access to Lot 1 from the existing driveway which 

is located along the west side of Lot 1 and currently provides the sole access to Lot 2. 
 
 Approval of a single curb cut from Westminster.  The plat as recorded does not permit an 

additional curb cut on Westminster for Lot 1.  The plat requires access to Lot 1 from the 
existing driveway serving Lot 2 as noted above.   

 
 Removal of a portion of the Conservation Easement along the south property line, the portion 

that is currently lawn area.  (The Conservation Easement is an area of protected vegetation 
delineated on the plat of subdivision.)    

 
 Amendment of the plat note requiring Building Review Board Review of a new home on Lot 1 

to reflect that due to the creation of the Historic Preservation Commission since the recording 
of the plat, that Commission now has design review authority for this property.   

 
Process 
This petition is before the Commission for a public hearing and consideration of the amendments to 
the previously recorded Gimbel Subdivision plat.  Importantly, no resubdivision is requested.  No 
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change to the number of lots, the configuration of the existing lots, the setbacks or the buildable 
area on either lot is proposed.   
 
If the Plan Commission recommends approval of the requested amendments, the petitioner would 
be required to prepare a revised plat of subdivision reflecting the proposed changes and the 
amended plat, along with the Commission’s recommendation would be presented to the City 
Council for consideration and final action.  If the amended plat received final approval, the plat will 
then need to be recorded with the County.      
 
At the time of filing of this petition, staff did not require a revised plat to be prepared or submitted 
in an effort to defer that expense on the part of the petitioner until there was clear direction from 
the Commission on whether the request for amendments to the plat was supported.   
  
Facts 
• The City has rarely amended plats of subdivision to remove or modify restrictions or covenants 

incorporated into the original approvals.   
• It is reasonable for adjacent and nearby benefiting property owners to rely on prior 

development approvals, recorded plats, covenants and restrictions. 
• The Gimbel plat of subdivision was approved by the City and recorded with Lake County in 

1997 and two lots, one developed and one vacant, exist today. 
• The Gimbel Subdivision was the subject of lengthy deliberations by the Plan Commission and 

City Council on and off beginning in 1990 before approval was ultimately granted.  The 
Gimbels accepted the approvals with the restrictions as now reflected on the plat and chose to 
proceed with recording the plat of subdivision as approved by the City Council. 

• The Donovans, the current owners, purchased both Lots 1 and 2 from the Gimbels in 2001.  
To date, Lots 1 and 2 have always been in common ownership.   

 
Staff Analysis 
Amendments to Plats, Covenants, Restrictions and Plat Notes 
Amendments to recorded plats of subdivision are rare.  Amendments to recorded plats most often 
come in the form of slight property line shifts, changes that affect only the lots internal to the 
subdivision, rather than surrounding property owners who may derive some benefit from 
restrictions or limitations that were part of the original approval of the subdivision.   
 
It is reasonable for surrounding property owners to rely on prior approvals and restrictions on a 
recorded plat for information on how a property will be developed in the future and how future 
improvements may impact their property.  Over many decades, the City of Lake Forest has 
approved many subdivisions with restrictions, special setbacks and notes reflected on the recorded 
plat.  In all cases, the petitioners make a conscious choice whether to accept the approvals and any 
restrictions or conditions incorporated into the approvals.  Plats of subdivision are only recorded if 
the petitioner submits a final plat with the owners’ signatures to the City for recording.  After 
approval of a subdivision, the City does not proactively record the plat, but instead, waits for the 
petitioner to prepare, sign and submit the plat for recording.    
 
Any consideration of a request to amend or remove restrictions from a plat of subdivision must be 
weighed very carefully.  Amendments may be appropriate if the petitioner demonstrates that there 
has been a significant change that renders the current provisions of the recorded plat unreasonable 
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or that has created a hardship such that development is not possible under the restrictions already in 
place.  It is relevant to note that in the case of zoning variances, the difficulty or hardship that 
creates the need for the variance may not be caused by the actions of any past or present owners of 
the property.         
     
Driveway/Curb Cut 
Note 3 on the Gimbel Subdivision plat as recorded states: 
 
“(3)  Access to Lot 1 shall be from the existing driveway leading to the original residence on Lot 2.  There shall be no 
additional curb cut from Lot 1 onto Westminster Avenue.”   
 
The note is clear and unambiguous.  The record for the original subdivision reflects that the 
petitioners, the Gimbels, in response to Plan Commission and public input and deliberations, 
presented a revised plat of subdivision to the Commission with an increased setback from the east 
property line and a prohibition on an additional curb cut on Westminster.  It was noted by the 
Gimbel’s representative at the time of the original subdivision, that preserving a vegetative buffer 
along the streetscape and the lack of an additional curb cut on Westminster together, would 
effectively screen any new house built on Lot 1 from Westminster.   
 
The current petitioners, the Donovans, are requesting removal of the requirement for access to Lot 
1 from the existing driveway in response to a desire by contract purchasers.  There are many shared 
driveways and shared private roads in Lake Forest and most of the time, they work well however, 
staff acknowledges that at times, in limited instances, shared driveways result in difficulties between 
neighbors over use and maintenance.  Sharing a driveway is not considered to be an ideal situation 
by many.   
   
The prohibition of an additional curb cut to serve Lot 1 was an accommodation offered by the 
original petitioner, the Gimbels, in response to the strong opposition to any subdivision of their 
property.  The Plan Commission acknowledged that the Gimbel property met the criteria for 
subdivision despite the opposition to subdivision of the property voiced by many.  The prohibition 
of an additional curb cut on Westminster was a compromise offered by the petitioner, and later 
approved by the City, as a restriction on the plat of subdivision, for the purpose of minimizing the 
visibility of a new house on Lot 1 which is located directly east of a significant historic property.   
 
City planning staff walked the site with the City’s Certified Arborist.  In the Arborist’s opinion, a 
driveway could be extended from the existing driveway that serves Lot 2 east on to Lot 1 without 
significant impact to healthy, heritage trees.  Currently, there is a slight extension (bump out) of the 
driveway toward Lot 1.  Several Silver Maple trees are located in this area however, there is a 
pathway through those trees that could accommodate a driveway.  Some trees may be lost however, 
the City’s Arborist noted that Silver Maple trees are hardier than many other species of trees and 
often tolerate construction activity well.  The City’s Arborist also noted that there may be another 
pathway for the driveway slightly north of the bump out on the existing driveway.  In conclusion, 
the City Arborist confirmed that a driveway on to Lot 1 from the existing driveway could be 
constructed in a manner that minimizes impact on significant trees within the Conservation 
Easement.  Extension of a driveway in this manner is contemplated and in fact required by the 
recorded plat of subdivision. 
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City staff and the City’s Arborist also walked the Westminster streetscape frontage of Lot 1.  The 
Arborist agreed that the area identified by the petitioner’s representative with white flags along the 
Westminster streetscape generally would be an acceptable location for a curb cut if in fact one is 
permitted from Westminster as a result of an amendment to the plat.  The City’s Arborist noted that 
there is a very large Black Cherry tree within the 50 foot Conservation Easement along Westminster.  
He noted that it is leaning significantly, and although it is an unusually large specimen of a Black 
Cherry tree, in fair to good condition, due to the heavy lean, when Lot 1 is developed, it should be 
removed for safety.  He noted that the area generally around the Black Cherry tree could 
accommodate a curb cut and driveway without impacting significant, healthy trees or vegetation.     
 
If the plat restriction prohibiting a new curb cut on to Westminster is removed, the following 
limitations are recommended.   
 

 The curb cut shall be kept to the minimum width possible to safely accommodate ingress 
and egress to Lot 1. 

 Neither the curb cut, nor the driveway shall encroach into the 100 foot setback along the 
east property line as documented on the plat of subdivision.    

 A second access from the driveway along the west property line should be prohibited if 
access is permitted from Westminster to avoid driveways extending through both the 
Conservation Easement along Westminster and the Conservation Easement along the 
west property line.    

   
Conservation Easement 
The Conservation Easements reflected on the Gimbel Subdivision plat, recorded in 1997, extend 
across the north, south and east perimeters of Lot 1 for a depth of 50 feet.  The Conservation 
Easements and zoning setbacks are coterminous along the west and south sides of Lot 1.  Because 
Lot 1 of the Gimbel Subdivision is the front lot of a lot in depth, 50 foot setbacks apply along the 
front and rear property lines and along the portion of the lot that is adjacent to the driveway access 
to the rear lot.  Expanded setbacks were established by the plat along the Westminster streetscape, 
65 feet, and along the east side of Lot 1, 100 feet, as part of the approval of the original subdivision.  
The expanded setback along the east side of the property provides a significant buffer from the 
historic property to the east.  This petition does not include a request to modify this setback. 
 
The term “Conservation Easement” as used on the plat is intended to preserve existing vegetation 
and to require replanting at a similar density if necessary due to loss of existing vegetation or a desire 
to replace undesirable species with other species.  The Code today offers the following provisions 
relating to a Conservation Easement:    
 

(1) An area within which all existing vegetation shall be preserved for the purpose of retaining 
the natural character of the area and providing screening from adjacent uses or a public or 
private street. 

(2) No plant material shall be removed from or planted in a Conservation Area (Easement) 
without a permit from the City authorizing removal or plantings 

(3) Conservation Areas may be established as part of the subdivision process or through the 
issuance of a Special Use Permit. 

(4) No solid fences may be located in a Conservation Area.   
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It is important to note that in this case, a Conservation Easement, held by a conservation entity, is 
not in place over Lot 1.  The use of the term “Conservation Easement” on the plat is easily confused 
with an easement that gives away all development rights over a property in perpetuity in exchange 
for tax benefits.  To avoid this confusion, in recent years, the City has used the terms “Tree 
Preservation Area” or Landscape Buffer Area” to delineate perimeter areas on a plat of subdivision 
within which trees and vegetation must be preserved to serve as a buffer.     
 
This petition includes a request to eliminate the Conservation Easement along the south property 
line except for the most westerly 50 feet.  As the petitioner’s statement points out, the area within 
this portion of the Conservation Easement is lawn, with no significant trees or under brush.  From 
the record for the original approvals, “….the building pad will be well screened from both the 
adjacent estate house as well as the subject property’s original residence, as well as the adjacent pool 
structure which is part of the original estate inventory of significant features…” it appears that the 
intent was that this area would be planted out in conjunction with a new residence on Lot 1 and 
thereafter, would be preserved as a vegetative area.     
 
As part of the review of any residence proposed on a vacant lot, a landscape plan is required and it is 
reasonable to expect that such a plan would be required to reflect a landscape buffer between the 
new house and the existing house on Lot 2 given the front to back relationship of the homes.   
Elimination of the Conservation Easement reflected on the plat of subdivision along the south 
property line, except for the westernmost 50 feet, does not appear that it would have a significant 
impact, positive or negative, on surrounding, benefitted property owners, other than Lot 2 of the 
Gimbel Subdivision.  Amending the plat of subdivision to eliminate the Conservation Easement as 
requested would not likely change the fact that plantings will be required in that area in conjunction 
with any new house on Lot 1.  Removing the Conservation Easement in the area as requested could 
however allow for construction of a pool within 20 feet of the rear property line, in front of the 
existing house on Lot 2.       
 
Architectural Review 
 Note 1 on the Gimbel Subdivision plat as recorded states: 
 
“(1)  The house built on Lot 1 shall be subject to review and approval by the Building Review Board of the City of 
Lake Forest.  The Building Review Board shall simultaneously review a landscape plan intended to buffer views of the 
new house from the property to the east.” 
 
At the time the plat was recorded, the Historic Preservation Commission did not exist.  The 
Commission was established in 1998.  The clear intent of Note 1 on the plat of subdivision was to 
require review by the appropriate City body, of the architectural and landscape aspects of a new 
residence proposed on Lot 1 prior to the issuance of any building permits.  Staff believes that a 
reasonable interpretation of this note without amendment, allows the design review to be delegated 
to the Historic Preservation Commission as the appointed body now having purview over design 
review for this property.  The Commission, once established, took over the Building Review Board’s 
review role for properties within the City’s Local Historic Districts and for Locally Designated 
Landmarks. 
 
If determined to be necessary, plans for a new house on Lot 1 could be presented to the Building 
Review Board and the Board could formally refer the plans to the Historic Preservation Commission 
for review. 
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Staff concludes that an amendment to this note is not necessary.      
 
Public Notice 
Public notice of this hearing was provided in accordance with Code requirements and standard 
practices.  Public notice was published in a newspaper of local circulation and mailed to property 
owners in the surrounding area.  The agenda for this meeting was posted at various public locations 
and on the City’s website.  To date, staff has received several inquiries from neighboring property 
owners who have expressed concern about amending the plat.  In addition, some neighbors were 
unaware that a vacant, buildable lot exists at this site.  Staff clarified that the subdivision creating the 
lot was approved in 1997 and the plat of subdivision recorded.  One letter received to date is included 
in the Commission’s packet.  If any additional letters or emails are received they will be forwarded to 
the Commission by email prior to the meeting.         
 
Staff Recommendation 
Recommend denial of the request for amendments to the plat for the Gimbel Subdivision which was 
recorded in 1997 based on the following findings. 
 

1. The approvals of the Gimbel Subdivision including all of the notes, covenants and 
restrictions on the recorded plat, were granted after a thorough public process and full public 
hearing. 

 
2. The petitioner has not demonstrated a significant change in circumstances since the plat of 

subdivision was recorded that has created a unique difficulty or hardship.   
 

3. Lot 1 of the Gimbel Subdivision is a buildable lot under the terms and conditions as 
approved in 1997 consistent with the final plat of subdivision submitted by the then owners, 
the Gimbels, to the City for recording. 

 
 
   























MICHAEL R. ADELMAN

ATTORNEY AT LAW 
⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯⎯ 

1190 W. OLD MILL ROAD, LAKE FOREST, ILLINOIS 60045-3714 

TEL:  847-615-0210  FAX:  847-574-5974  EMAIL:  MRAdelman@comcast.net 

September 8, 2020 

Via Email czerniac@cityoflakeforest.com 

The City of Lake Forest Plan Commission 

c/o Ms. Cathy Czerniak 

Director of Community Development 

800 N. Field Drive 

Lake Forest, IL 60045 

RE: Request for Amendment to Plat of Subdivision Conditions 

Gimbel Subdivision (Two Lot Subdivision platted in 1997) 

211 W. Westminster Avenue, Lake Forest, IL 

Dear Ladies & Gentlemen of the Plan Commission and City Staff: 

As you know we previously submitted to you our August 27, 2020, Owners Statement of Intent. 

Over the course of the past approximate 30+ days we have been working with City Staff to present our 

Application For Amendment To Prior Approvals.  Staff had indicated a willingness to support our request up until 

just 2 days ago when a copy of the Staff Report was emailed to me Sunday afternoon recommending denial of 

our request.  I was surprised and disappointed knowing how highly persuasive Staff recommendations are, so I 

inquired why the sudden reversal and was informed “Lots of research and careful thought”. 

Being respectful of and having the highest regard for Staff I decided to do the same, more research and 

more thought on our request.  Perhaps I would be able to reconcile Staff’s position with my own; but after lots of 

my own research and careful thought, I am not.  So we have agreed to disagree. 

Staff had previously furnished me the entire historical file on the subject property which I have saved as 

a 116 page PDF.  On Labor Day I re-read the entire PDF carefully. 

As of this morning only one letter from a neighbor, Norm Wesley, had been submitted.  At 2:34 pm I 

received another packet from Staff from various neighbors so now I am having to redraft into the evening to 

address some of those expressed concerns. 

My thoughts follow. 

We Amend Our Request 

Because of the additional correspondence from neighbors received this afternoon, particularly from Liam 

and Francesca Connell who own the Noble Judah estate at 11 Westminster, we hereby formally withdraw our 

request with respect to extinguishing the south Conservation Easement, and revise and narrowly limit our request 

solely to the issue of a direct drive access to Westminster and extinguishing only the shared driveway mandate in 

the Plat of Subdivision notes.  It’s difficult to conceive why the requested driveway cut would matter to anyone 

Received 9/8/2020 
at 7:43pm
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other than merely make Lot 1 less desirable to a prospective purchaser.  Apparently, there was no issue or 

objection when a second cut was recently granted to a neighbor down the street. 

 

Brief Historical Background 

 

 Prior to 1969 William N. Lane owned 111 W. Westminster, the Noble Judah estate, which encompassed 

all of the land under the estate west to the Skokie Drainage Ditch.  In 1969 Lane subdivided the property leaving 

3.1 acres under the estate and creating a second buildable lot to the west upon which he subsequently developed 

the present residence situated at 211 Westminster.  In 1978 he re-subdivided the large 211 Westminster lot into 

two parcels: (1) a 4 acre parcel underlying the new 211 residence, and (2) the large remainder vacant parcel to 

west to the Skokie Drainage Ditch.  In 1978 he sold the 4 acre residence at 211 Westminster to Stuart and Sherry 

Gimbel, and Jim Altounian bought all the vacant land to the west. 

 

 Clearly, 1978 was the time for Mr. Lane and the City to put a “no further subdivision” restrictive covenant 

on the 4 acre residence at 211 Westminster.  In hindsight, all of the historical documentation clearly suggests that 

not to do so was a BIG mistake.  In 1990 when the Gimbels first attempted subdivision, on page 2 of the Staff 

report it was stated “This is one of those unfortunate subdivisions that we don’t like to see happen, but which is 

in full conformance with the Zoning Code”.  Further, in 1996, George Covington as attorney for the Gimbels 

concluded “Clearly a mistake was made some 27 years ago when the City allowed Mr. Lane to subdivide his 

property in such a way that 18,000 square foot house was left on 3.1 acres.  Perhaps the City could have required 

a larger lot as it did when the Dittmer’s subdivided their land.  However, the City cannot now rectify its earlier 

mistake by punishing the Gimbels”. 

 

Assuming all of you Commissioners have been out to Westminster in connection with our request then I 

think you will all agree.  It would certainly be wonderful if someone would purchase Lots 1 and 2 at 211 

Westminster and consolidate them in perpetuity, but that’s not realistic, it’s not the world we live in any longer. 

 

 Approximately 12 years after purchasing 211 Westminster from William Lane, the Gimbels first 

petitioned the City in 1990 for a 2-lot subdivision.  This became a 6 year struggle for the Gimbels until approval 

was granted in 1997.  The reason for the struggle was that all of the neighbors were in vehement opposition to 

subdivision of the 4 acres.  There were two former mayors, two alderman, and other influential and powerful 

neighbors and organizations who opposed subdivision of the 4 acres, even though it legally qualified for 

subdivision.  The opposition was emotionally charged but without sound legal footing to object (gleaned from 

their letters and testimony, and from speaking with participants). 

 

 In 1997 the subdivision was approved under attorney George Covington’s counsel of the Gimbels, but it 

was approved with numerous restrictions:  (1) reduced building height from 45’ to 35’, (2) 50 foot wide 

Conservation Easements along 3 of the 4 sides of the lot, (3) reduced floor area permitted from 8,000 down to 

6,000 square feet, (4) east side yard setback of 100 feet instead of code 20 feet, and (5) prohibition of driveway 

cut for direct access to Westminster which is the essence of this request.  The first 4 of the above restrictions 

were arguably for the purpose of protecting the historic Noble Judah estate to the East.  However, the access 

restriction, while facially claimed to be for the purpose of preserving the streetscape on Westminster was clearly 

punitive in nature and probably intended to be an additional measure to thwart the marketability of Lot 1 so that 

a new residence would never be built there. 

 

 The restriction of direct access to Westminster with even one driveway cut was and still is unprecedented 

in Lake Forest’s history.  Lot 1 has 304 feet of frontage along Westminster, more than any other property along 
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Westminster except those at Green Bay Road, and to have denied access to the public street, presumably to 

preserve streetscape, was a complete fallacy.  It was clearly a punitive restriction. 

 

 Nancy Donovan, the petitioner, has owned this property (both Lots 1 and 2) for 19 years.  She and her 

husband David are asking the Plan Commission and the City to extinguish the shared driveway requirement on 

the 1997 Plat of Subdivision so that her properties are more marketable.  The shared driveway requirement has a 

significant chilling effect on the desirability of either lot. 

 

Premise for Shared Driveway; No Direct Access to Westminster 

 

 In all 116 pages of the historical PDF I just reviewed, the only justification given for mandating the shared 

driveway access was for the purpose of (1) preserving the existing Westminster streetscape, and (2) minimize 

traffic congestion in the public streets.  I submit that 8 months out of the year (November through June) there is 

no effective organic streetscape along Westminster because the deciduous vegetation loses its leaves.  Further, 

Westminster is a long City block in length with a dead-end cul de sac.  This is not a high volume through-traffic 

street.  Moreover, a shared driveway does nothing to reduce traffic count or minimize congestion in public streets.  

These are false superficial premises.  The effect on the Gimbels was punitive. 

 

 I’ve attached Exhibit A hereto which is six (6) pages excerpted from the (1) July 3, 1996 Staff Report to 

the Plan Commission, (2) August 20, 1996 Staff Report to Plan Commission, and (3) October 1, 1996, Plan 

Commission Memorandum to City Council.  I have highlighted in yellow marker the purported rationale for 

restricting access to Westminster.  Lot 1 has over 304 feet frontage along Westminster, it legally qualifies for 

two (2), not just one (1), driveway cuts to Westminster.  It was unprecedented in all of Lake Forest history 

to deny Lot 1 any access to Westminster whatsoever.  Again, the premise for mandating a shared access was 

superficial; the effect on the Gimbels was punitive.  What the City failed to do in 1978 when William Lane re-

subdivided 211 Westminster, i.e. place a restriction on further subdivision, it was then attempting to constructively 

do to the Gimbels.  That was totally improper and just plain wrong. 

 

No Cuts, One Cuts, Two Cuts, Shared Driveways 

 

 I’ve attached hereto Exhibit “B” which is a 1-page matrix of the residences along both the north and south 

sides of Westminster identifying street number, owner, lot frontage, driveway cuts, and screening, all within 

reasonable proximity of the subject property in either direction east and west. 

 

 First, it is notable that all the residences along the south side of Westminster have only 1 driveway cut.  In 

contrast, of the 6 residences along the north side of Westminster, five (5) have two driveway cuts and only one 

(1) has a single driveway cut. 

 

 None of the residences on either side of Westminster have 300 feet or more of frontage except for the 

subject property, 6 have less than 200 feet of frontage, and none of the lots have shared driveways. 

 

 None of the lots come close to having as extensive screening as the subject property, and except for the 

stone wall along 111 Westminster, they all lose their deciduous leaves for 8 months of the year severely 

diminishing any organic screening they provide from July through October. 
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Shared Driveways 

 

 It is common knowledge that shared driveways are undesirable.  Property owners involved in them despise 

them.  Nobody submits voluntarily to a shared driveway.  I have been in Lake Forest since 1986 and there are 

close to a dozen instances where I’ve been asked to problem solve shared driveway situations. 

 

What do you do when one owner wants gravel, another asphalt, another paver blocks, someone’s concrete 

truck destroys commonly owned sections of driveway, liability issues, etc.   What if one of the property owners 

gets foreclosed on… who is your partner in the shared driveway now, and good luck enforcing rights and 

obligations. The potential list of foreseeable problems is extensive.  The purported benefit of preserving the 

Westminster streetscape (for 4 months of the year) did not justify mandating a shared driveway in the 1997 

platting of Lot 1.  The shared driveway condition was a punitive action instigated by highly charged emotional 

neighbors who were relatively powerful and influential in Lake Forest circles.  They simply did not want to see a 

house built on Lot 1 and wanted to thwart the marketability of same to the greatest extent possible.  A prime 

example of that mentality is the letter in your packet from Norm Wesley who said he wasn’t aware that there was 

a buildable lot and predicated his objection to our request on not wanting to see a house built on it at all.  I think 

we all get that… but the time to preclude it was back in 1978 when William Lane re-subdivided and the City 

failed to impose any restrictions. 

 

One prime example of a shared driveway gone wrong is Ragdale and Open Lands on Green Bay Road.  

Most recently in my mind is 205 and 255 N Mayflower Road.  In 2019 I assisted David Moore (255) and Rob 

Krebs (205) in extinguishing a shared driveway easement created in 1954 by a deed in connection with the 

Solomon subdivision. Neither David Moore nor Rob Krebs wanted to continue the shared driveway arrangement.  

Rob Krebs has 155 feet of frontage along Mayflower Road and in 2019 the Historic Preservation Commission 

approved his request for a new driveway cut in a particularly historic section of Mayflower Road.  Nobody argued 

that Krebs was adversely affecting the historic streetscape of Mayflower Road with a new driveway cut, or 

adversely impairing economic value of his neighbors, and if anybody did then they apparently lost that 

argument…  as should be the case now at 211 Westminster. 

 

Precedent Setting 

 

 Staff may well argue that removing this restrictive note on the Plat will set a precedent for others to come 

request the same.  First, the potential for other such situations to arise has extremely low probability.  Second, 

that is not sufficient reason to deny this property a single driveway cut to Westminster.  Third, Staff is extremely 

capable of fending off non-qualifying petitioners by thoughtfully distinguishing one situation from the other. 

 

Response to Staff Report 

 

• While it may be true that the City rarely amends plats, it is not true that they never amend plats. 

 

• It is true that covenants often vest rights in adjacent and neighboring properties.  Such is true in the instant 

case relative to the ridge height restriction, bulk scale reduction, compact building envelope, increased 

side yard setback and Conservation Easements, all particularly beneficial with respect to the Noble Judah 

property adjacent to the east.  However, I think it is extremely difficult to argue that the driveway access 

restriction benefitted anyone, then or currently, living on Westminster.  While it may have benefitted the 

1997 objectors by providing some kind of vindictive satisfaction, it serves no practical benefit to present 

neighbors.  Look at the street, review the Exhibit B matrix of five (5) double driveway cuts and minimal 
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screening along the north side of Westminster, and consider that 8 months of the year the hedgerow is 

barren.  Surrounding property owners are not relying on this driveway restriction for their benefit. 

 

• Further to the preceding point, few if any of the neighbors even realized there was a buildable lot at 211 

Westminster.  It was only after we flagged a potential location for a curb cut that Staff started receiving 

calls from neighbors.  Again, read Norm Wesley’s letter in your Staff packet; he doesn’t object to the curb 

cut; he objects to any development at all.  The owners of the Noble Judah estate to the east, Liam and 

Francesca Connell, are long time personal friends of mine.  I handled their purchase of that property.  I 

called Liam in early August and we met on the subject property.  He too also told me that he only recently 

became aware that there was a buildable lot adjacent his grass tennis court and he was not very happy to 

know that.  When I said tongue in cheek “Well, Liam, would you write us a letter of support anyhow?” he 

replied, “Hell no, I don’t want to see any house built there!”  In both cases, neither neighbor cared about 

the Westminster streetscape per se; they simply do not want to see a new house there…  Déjà vu 1997.  

That is not justification for denying extinguishing the driveway restriction today as we request; that kind 

of thinking is only a perpetuation of the injustice inflicted on the Gimbels in 1997. 

 

• The Staff Report suggests that Gimbel offered the shared driveway.  That is not correct.  Staff suggested 

it as a compromise and Stuart Gimbel capitulated because he had a teenager in the high school and he did 

not want his child castigated by his peers over the extensive public controversy surrounding his 6-year 

struggle to plat Lot 1.  Gimbel did not want to litigate the issue either, so he capitulated.  He never offered 

the shared driveway access. 

 

• The Staff Reports submits that nothing compelling has changed in the past 23 years to justify extinguishing 

the driveway restriction.  I disagree.  I believe it has become increasingly clearer that shared driveways 

are extremely undesirable and inherently problematical.  Staff should be acutely aware of some of the 

adverse issues which have arisen in this context over the ensuing period of time. 

 

Conclusion 

 

 Reiterating, we formally revise our request for amendment and expressly limit its scope to extinguishing 

the driveway restriction.  We respectfully request your positive consideration of our petition for the following 

reasons: 

 

1. While the other plat restrictions in general arguably provide a measurable benefit to neighbors, the 

driveway restriction does not.  In fact it is double standard in the context of all of the properties listed in 

Exhibit “B”, five of which have two driveway cuts and none of which have shared driveway access.  

 

2. Shared driveways are undesirable and inherently problematical.  They are virtually never created when 

there is direct access to a public street.  Lot 1 has 304 feet of frontage along Westminster, more than any 

of the other properties in Exhibit “B”.  It was unprecedented to have denied direct access in 1997.  To 

deny Lot 1 direct access with even one driveway cut is to perpetuate the punitive nature of that original 

mandate in 1997.  Why?  Why not correct that wrong? 

 

3. If the Commissioners have visited the property then you are aware that there are approximately 100 feet 

of woods and landscaping between the existing driveway and the open lawn area of the building envelope.  

In contrast, there is only a 30 foot width of low quality/value vegetation along Westminster.  A shared 
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driveway from the west would not only be more destructive but it would require 2-4 times as much 

impervious surface as a direct access driveway to Westminster. 

 

4. Finally, the driveway restriction mandated in 1997, while stated to protect the streetscape along 

Westminster, was in a reality a punitive element of that approval process to appease the neighbors’ 

vehement opposition to any subdivision.  As set forth above, a single driveway cut to Westminster for 

Lot 1 neither hurts any of the neighbors nor diminishes anyone’s vested rights or property values, and 

neither does it present any valid safety concerns.   

 

 Thank you for your consideration of the above.  I remain 

 

 

 

       Very truly yours, 

 

 

       Michael R. Adelman 

 

MRA/tbm 

 

cc: Nancy & David Donovan 

 

 















EXHIBIT "B"

WESTMINSTER AVENUE LOT STREET FRONTAGES MATRIX

Street Owner Linear Feet  Driveway Percent

Number Name Frontage Cuts Screening Comments

NORTH SIDE OF WESTMINSTER AVENUE

80 Hemang Mehta 195 Two (2) 85% screened

120 Timm Reynolds 195 Two (2) No screening East drive aligns w/ 111 

146 Kathryn Fluri 195 Two (2) 15% screened Opposite 111 tennis courts

162 Luke Lincoln 265 One (1) No screening formerly Peter Carney's

234 Chicago Title Trust 290 Two (2) No screening Across from Wesley's 265

258 JGE Holdings 290 Two (2) No screening Next to cul de sac

SOUTH SIDE OF WESTMINSTER AVENUE

111 ATG Trust 275 One (1) 90% screened

211 Nancy Donovan 304 NONE 100% screened ***SUBJECT LOT***

225 Kimberly Wesley 180 One (1) 50% screened

245 Lynn Villalobos 165 One (1) 50% screened

265 Kathryn Harper 165 One (1) 50% screened Next to cul de sac







 
 

STAFF REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION 
TO:   Chairman Kehr and members of the Plan Commission 
DATE:  September 9, 2020  
FROM:  Catherine J. Czerniak, Director of Community Development 
SUBJECT: New Commercial/Office Development - SE Corner Waukegan and Everett Roads  
 
Property Owner    Property Location    Zoning District 
1015 LLC and 1045 LLC          Southeast Corner –     B-1 – Neighborhood Business 
Carmine Iosue 65%     Waukegan/Everett Roads     District 
Luke and Nicole Mertens 14%   
Joshua Iosue 7% 
Megan Iosue 7% 
Joseph Iosue 7%    
 
Applicant:   Iosue Investments, LLC   (Developer) 
   1025 W. Everett Road 
    Lake Forest, IL 60045  
      
 
Representative  Jack Frigo, Real Estate Advisor 
   Various consultants 
       
Summary of the Request  
This is a request for approval of a new development on the southeast corner of Everett and 
Waukegan Roads.  The petition includes:  review of the overall site plan and proposed uses for 
conformance with the B-1, Neighborhood Business District; consideration of variances from 
setback, lot coverage and parking requirements; and consideration of a Special Use Permit for a 
drive thru for a yet to be determined coffee shop or similar business.  The Special Use Permit can 
incorporate the various approvals requested from the Commission. 
 
A height variance for the medical office building is also requested and is under the purview of the 
Building Review Board.     
 
Background 
The property proposed for redevelopment is about one and a half acres in size and is configured in 
an L-shape with the narrower portion of the site at the southeast corner of Everett and Waukegan 
Roads.  The southern portion of the site, the bottom of the “L”, is wider and borders residential 
developments to the east and south.  Since the Commission last considered a development proposal 
for this site, the land was purchased by the owner of the adjacent property, the 1025 Everett Road 
office building.   With the parcels now in a single ownership as they were many years ago, the plan is 
to incorporate two new buildings and the existing office building into a single campus-type 
development with shared parking and access, green space and pedestrian connections.      
 
Presently, the site is about 80% impervious surface with no significant landscaping along the 
streetscapes and little buffer from the adjacent residential properties.  Redevelopment of this site has 
long been anticipated and will enhance the southern entrance to Lake Forest and the Waukegan 
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Road/Settler’s Square business and provide increased services to residents in the surrounding areas.  
The proposed development provides perimeter landscaping to soften the transition between the 
commercial property and the adjacent residential developments.     
 
History 
For many years, this property was owned by the Wilson family and was formerly the site of an 
Amoco gas station and the Pasquesi garden supply store.  Both businesses vacated the site in 2008 
and the site has been unoccupied since that time.  The gas station building and the underground fuel 
tanks were removed from the site a number of years ago.   
 
In 2008, the City approved a plan for redevelopment of this site with retail and service businesses.  
A drug store with a drive thru for a pharmacy was proposed on the southern part of the site, a 
smaller, multi-tenant commercial building was proposed on the northern end of the site, at the 
corner.  Due to the economic downturn, the redevelopment of the site as approved in 2008 did not 
proceed.   
 
In 2011, the property was acquired by IP Properties, the local Stuart family, as a long term 
investment.  In 2015 and 2016, the Plan Commission considered a petition for a gas station, car 
wash and convenience store on this property.  That proposal did not receive approval due to the 
industrial nature of the use and the potential for off site impacts including noise, lights, traffic 
congestion and early morning and late night activity.         
 
In 2019, Iosue Investments purchased the property and completed some cleanup of the site 
including removal of the former Pasquesi garden store building.  Mr. Iosue and his partners were the 
perfect buyers for the site because they have the ability to combine this site with the office parcel to 
the east which is approximately 30,000 square feet creating an overall development parcel of 
approximately 2.3 acres.  With the larger, combined site, there are opportunities for improved access 
to the overall site and for the various buildings to share services and amenities.   
 
Review of Proposed Site Plan 
The petitioner proposes to construct two new buildings on the site as described in the letter included 
in the Commission’s packet.  A three story medical office building on the southern portion of the 
site and a small commercial building near the corner of Everett and Waukegan Roads.  When 
completed, the overall development site will include two office buildings, one exists on the adjacent 
site today, and a commercial building intended for a coffee shop or similar business.      
 
Key Issues 
 
 Comprehensive Plan 
As the Plan Commission is aware, the Comprehensive Plan Chapter pertaining to the Waukegan 
Road/Settlers’ Square Business District was recently updated.  This site is identified as an 
“Opportunity Area” for mixed use development.  The proposed development includes offices of 
varying sizes for predominately medical professionals but there are also opportunities for other types 
of office uses in the existing building.  The plan also includes a small commercial building which is 
identified by the petitioner as being designed for a coffee shop tenant.   
 
The proposed development is consistent with several of the Fundamental Concepts of the 
Comprehensive Plan for this area.   
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Comprehensive Plan:  Encourage a balance of different types of commercial uses recognizing that retail and restaurant 
businesses require support from professional offices, located nearby to add to the customer base. 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Provide flexibility; the ability to incorporate various types of uses along Waukegan Road to 
create synergy and a vital business district. 
 
The plan as proposed will bring medical professionals, administrative staff and patients into this 
area.  Those coming to the new development are likely to eat lunch, pick up dinner or take 
advantage of services available in the area before, after or during their work day. 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Limit uses in the district to those that are low impact non-industrial in nature with respect to 
noise, lighting levels, late night activity, public safety, congestion, odors, exhaust and mechanical equipment. 
 
The proposed plan is non-industrial in nature.  The uses proposed are primarily daytime uses with 
some evening activity.  The proposed uses do not generate excessive noise or exhaust, all mechanical 
equipment for the buildings will be fully screened from view.   
 
The Building Review Board will review a detailed lighting plan to verify that all lighting is directed 
down and on to the site, that light fixtures fully obscure the light source, and that as determined to 
be appropriate, drop down shields are installed on parking lot lights near the residential property 
lines.  An after hours reduced lighting plan for the overall site and the building will be required to 
document that lighting levels will be reduced as activity on the site diminishes in the evening and 
that through the night, only safety and security lighting is in use.   
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Encourage partnerships, collaboration and cooperation among businesses, institutions and 
professional offices in the district. 
 
Shared use of parking spaces is an example of cooperation between nearby property owners.  
Making use of parking that is utilized only on a limited basis to meet the demands from neighboring 
developments that may operate at other times, encourages pedestrian activity through the area and 
avoids overbuilding parking overall. 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Reserve land for future right-of-way dedication as redevelopment occurs along Waukegan and 
Everett Roads as determined to be necessary by IDOT and the City Engineer to meet future road improvement needs. 
 
The petitioner has been proactive in communicating with IDOT and the City about planned 
roadway improvements.  The plan as presented reserves the land needed for future right-of-way.   
 
The intersection improvement project is designed, a copy of the plan is attached to this staff report 
for the Commission’s information.  Based on the approved design, it appears that Federal funding 
for a portion of the project will likely be secured to allow the project to move forward.  The project 
involves the addition of a right turn lane on southbound Waukegan Road and the addition of a right 
turn lane on eastbound Everett Road.  The right turn lane on Everett Road will extend west, across 
the railroad tracks, to provide for significant stacking.  The addition of the right turn lanes is 
intended to allow traffic to flow more smoothly through the intersection.  This intersection project 
has been in the queue with Federal and State agencies and with Metra for quite some time however, 
the project still appears to be two to three years out. 
 
Additional width will be added to the Everett Road right of way along the north edge of the 
proposed development.  The developer, Mr. Iouse, has already agreed to transfer the required land 
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area to the City to support the project and the property lines on the proposed site plan reflect the 
land transfer.  This added width will facilitate turning movements eastbound on to Everett Road 
from Waukegan Road.  In addition, the existing left turn stacking lane for vehicles traveling 
westbound on Everett Road will be extended to the east to provide additional space for queuing and 
to facilitate left turns into the development site.   
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Encourage outlots, close to the streetscape to increase visibility and awareness of the business 
district. 
 
Both of the proposed buildings are close to the street and will have a streetscape presence.  
Although parking on the site will be visible from the roadway, the parking lot will not be first and 
foremost on the site.  The buildings are designed to attract attention, the smaller commercial 
building is designed to relate to the more traditional buildings on the north side of Everett Road and 
the existing office building to the east.  The new three story medical office building is designed in a 
more contemporary style, while still relating to the more traditional buildings through design 
elements and materials.  The medical office building is intended to catch people’s attention as they 
approach the business district from the south. 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Encourage below grade/low structure parking as redevelopment occurs to meet parking needs.  
Minimize the expanse of surface parking lots to provide opportunities for increased density and intensity of use. 
 
Parking under the office building was considered by the petitioner but was determined to not be 
feasible.  However, surface parking on the site is not maximized.  Employees will be required to 
walk some distance to off site parking spaces.  In return, there are some expanded opportunities for  
green space and pedestrian walkways on the site in an effort to achieve the desired campus-like 
character. 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Provide transition/buffer areas for adjacent residential uses.  Direct the placement of delivery 
and trash areas away from neighboring homes. 
 
Landscape buffer areas are provided along the east and south perimeter of the development site, 
adjacent to the residential areas.  More detailed information is needed from the petitioner to confirm 
the size of the landscaped areas however they appear appropriately sized to support vegetation.  A 
six foot fence is proposed along the property lines shared with the neighboring residential 
developments.   
 
Trash collection areas are limited and well screened.  Although the trash area for the office buildings 
is located along the east property line, a vegetative buffer is provided between the trash area and the 
fence along the property line and importantly, the trash generated by office buildings is low volume 
and non-offensive.  A loading zone is provided along the north side of the new office building, 
overall deliveries will be limited due to the type of uses in the development.   
 
Comprehensive Plan:  Direct all exterior lighting downward and require fixtures to shield the source of light to avoid 
off site impacts on adjacent residential properties.  Reduce lighting levels after business hours. 
 
Lighting will be reviewed by the Building Review Board.   
 
The proposed development is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan designation for the property, 
with the fundamental concepts of the Plan, and with the directives for this particular site. 
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 Zoning 
The purpose of the B-1 district as stated in the Zoning Code is as follows: 
 

The B-1 Neighborhood Business District is designed to accommodate small retail and service businesses 
required to meet the frequently recurring needs of residents in adjacent or nearby residential areas. 

 
The proposed mixed use development will add a medical office building to this long vacant corner 
along with a small commercial building.  Both of these uses will add to the overall vitality of the area 
by attracting employees, patients and customers.  The development is on a prominent corner, at the 
southern entrance to the business district.  Development of the site with well designed buildings and 
a well  landscaped streetscape, and with relatively low impact uses, responds to the input heard from 
the community over the past several years about this site.      
 
The following requirements in the B-1 Zoning District are applicable to this development. 
 
Setbacks.  Front and corner side yard setbacks of 20 feet are required in the B-1 Zoning District.  The 
20 foot setback line is shown as a light red dashed line on the colored site plan in the Commission’s 
packet.  The development fully complies with the 20 foot setback along Everett Road.  It is 
important to note that the 20 foot setback is measured from the new property line as shown on the 
plan, anticipating the dedication of right-of-way to the City to allow increased width of Everett 
Road. 
 
The small, commercial building at the corner fully complies with the 20 foot setback. 
 
A small portion of the west façade of the medical office building encroaches into the 20 foot setback 
along Waukegan Road; a small portion of the center element and a portion of a sun shade.   
A variance is requested.  As the plans are defined, the exact extent of the encroachment will be 
defined and if the variance is approved, the exact dimension will be noted in the Special Use Permit.   
 
Lot Coverage.  The B-1 District allows buildings to cover up to 30% of the entire land area.  The Code 
provides for a development bonus allowing coverage of up to 45% through the issuance of a Special 
Use Permit.  Based on the information available, it appears that the lot coverage in the proposed 
development is approximately 40%.  The developer is working to verify that exact percentage.  
Given the importance of this development as a gateway into the business district and based on the 
quality of the overall plan with significant landscaping proposed, the development bonus offered by 
the Code appears to be justified in this case. 
 
Open Space.  The B-2 District requires 15% of the site to be open space.  The Code for purposes of 
this requirement, defines open space to include landscape perimeters, pedestrian paths and gathering 
areas and is intended to enhance the development site as well as the streetscape. 
  
Perimeter Buffering.  The Code does not establish a specific setback distance for parking lots from 
adjacent residential properties, but does require that the parking lots be adequately screened by 
landscaping, fencing or both.  A landscape strip of approximately 8 to 10 feet is planned along the 
east and south property lines along with a six foot fence.        
 
Screening of Trash Enclosures.  The trash area is located generally along the farthest east property line.  
Information on the treatment of this enclosure and the pickup procedures and times should be 
explained in detail to allow an understanding of the potential impacts, or lack thereof, on the 
adjacent residential areas.       
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 Safe and efficient ingress and egress.   
At the time of this writing, staff understands that preparation of a traffic and parking study is 
nearing completion and that the study will be submitted to the City soon.   
 
Staff recommendation:  Direct staff to provide the Traffic/Parking Study to the City Engineer for 
review and comment once it is received. 
 
One of the most difficult aspects of this site, regardless of how the site is developed, is the ingress 
and egress.  The site itself, with its proximity to the intersection and the long, narrow configuration 
of the parcel, presents limited ingress and egress opportunities however, with the incorporation of 
the developed property to the east into the overall campus plan, the ingress and egress opportunities 
are significantly improved over what was possible with the two previous developments that were 
proposed for this site.     
 
A total of three access points to the entire 2.3 acre site are proposed.   
 A full access is proposed at the southwest corner of the site, on to Waukegan Road.  This 

access will accommodate full turning movements.   
 An access with limited turning movements, right in and right out, is proposed between the 

medical office building and the smaller building, on Waukegan Road.  This access is set away 
from the intersection but for safety, left turn movements in to or out of the site are not 
permitted.      
 A third access point is located at the northeast corner of the entire 2.3 acre site.  This access 

point already exists at the entrance to the 1025 Everett Road office building.  This access will 
continue to allow full turning movements.  By consolidating the existing office building site 
with the larger site, the access on Everett Road is moved significantly away from the 
intersection, a great benefit to the site.  The left turn stacking lane for westbound Everett Road 
will be elongated in this area, extended to the east to facilitate turning movements into the 
development site.   

  
Bicycle racks are provided on the site at two locations to support and encourage alternative modes 
of transportation. 
 
 Parking. 
Based on the conceptual site plan submitted, just under 100 parking spaces are provided on the site, 
five of those are accessible spaces.  Based on the rough square footage of the buildings, 
approximately an additional 60 spaces would be required to meet the Code requirement of four 
parking spaces per 1,000 square feet of building area.  This number is at the high end because for 
purposes of the calculation at this point, the total building square footage was used.  The petitioner is 
working to refine the building square footage to separate out the square footage of the common 
areas; the lobby, corridors, mechanical areas and restrooms, from the office areas.  This information 
will allow a final calculation of the number of spaces for which a variance is requested, something 
less than 60 spaces.   
 
The petitioner proposes to meet the parking demand through use of existing off site parking.  The 
petitioner currently has an agreement with St. Mary’s Primary School which allows limited employee 
parking for the existing office building on the St. Mary’s site, just across Everett Road.  In addition, 
the petitioner intends to have tenants direct employees to park in the public parking lot on the west 
side of the railroad tracks to assure that parking spaces are always available on site for patients and 
customers.   
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Variances from the required number of parking spaces have been granted to developments in the 
Waukegan Road/Settler’s Square Business District in the past.  Conditions of other Special Use 
Permits require employees of North Shore Medical and Forest Square to park in the public parking 
lot on the west side of the railroad tracks if sufficient parking is not available for customers and 
businesses on site.  Monthly or annual permits are available for the public lots and parking fees can 
be paid on a daily basis, from a mobile phone, as well.  Although remote parking will require 
employees to walk a block or so, the distance in likely no greater than the distance walked by 
employees at the hospital from their cars to the building.   
 
In the case of this petition, as noted above in this staff report, early consideration was given to 
providing underground parking for the new medical office building however, the cost of doing so 
made the economics of the project problematic.  The petitioner or the petitioner’s representative 
may be able to provide more background on the discussions to date and decisions about parking.         
 
Staff recommendation:  Direct the petitioner and staff to prepare detailed information on the on 
site parking spaces provided and the useable square footage of the existing and new office buildings 
to allow for a final calculation of the number of on site parking spaces for which a variance is 
requested.  This information will also allow an understanding of the number of off site parking 
spaces needed and confirmation that parking needs of employees, customers and patients can be 
satisfactorily met through a combination of on site and off site spaces.      
  
 Drive Thru 
As noted above, the petitioner is requesting approval of a drive thru for the small commercial 
building near the corner to support a coffee shop or similar business.  The City Engineer completed 
a preliminary review of the geometrics of the drive thru and noted that the radii of the corners 
appear tight however, there is sufficient room to make some adjustments as engineering plans are 
finalized. 
 
The Code requires that a drive thru be authorized, if determined to be appropriate, through a Special 
Use Permit.  Often, Special Use Permits are issued to specific businesses however, the requested 
Special Use Permit in this case will cover various aspects of the site.  The approvals can be written to 
limit the use of the drive thru to only a coffee shop.  If another type of business is proposed in the 
space and desires to use the drive thru, an amendment to the Special Use Permit would need to be 
considered. 
  
The drive thru as proposed does not interfere with on street traffic since the access points to the 
overall development are set apart from the drive thru lane.  Pedestrian pathways appear to be 
adequately separated and protected from the drive thru lane.   
  
Public Comment 
Public notice of this petition was provided by the petitioner in accordance with applicable 
requirements.  A notice was sent by certified mail to surrounding property owners by the petitioner.  
Representatives of the petitioner also directly contacted some residents, business/property owners 
and representatives of St. Patrick’s and St. Mary’s.  The petitioner had planned to have a 
neighborhood meeting however, in the interest of public health, the meeting was not held.   
 
Notice of the public hearing was also mailed by the Community Development Department to 
surrounding properties and the a notice was published in the local newspaper.  The agenda for this 
meeting was posted at various public locations and on the City’s website.     
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Written correspondence received was included in the Commission’s packet and any correspondence 
received after the packet was distributed will be forwarded to the Commission by email prior to the 
meeting.         
 
Staff Recommendation 
State general support for the overall project; the site plan, the variances requested, the Special Use 
Permit authorizing a drive through for a coffee shop or similar business and lot coverage with 
buildings of no more than 45% of the site.   
 
Approve a motion to continue the petition with direction to the petitioner and staff to do the 
following with the intention that the petition will return to the Commission for final action 
at the earliest opportunity: 
 
To the petitioner: 

1. Present the plan to the Building Review Board for review and a recommendation on the 
design aspects and details of the site plan, buildings, landscaping and lighting.   

 
2. Submit the traffic and parking study to the City for review and comment.  Refine the plan as 

may be necessary.  
 

3. Prepare a parking and site circulation plan.  Clearly delineate and number all on site parking 
spaces.  Delineate the vehicle travel lanes and pedestrian walkways.  Include a table on the 
plan documenting the square footage of each building.  For the office building, distinguish 
between the common areas such as the lobby, corridors, mechanical areas and restrooms and 
the useable office space.  This table should document the required number of parking 
spaces, the number provided on the site and the number of spaces for which a variance is 
requested.    
 

4. Prepare a detailed site plan with complete dimensions of all aspects of the plan including, but 
not limited to setback of building from the property line, perimeter landscape areas, internal 
green spaces and the existing and proposed buildings.  Document the percent of building 
coverage of the site and total percent of green space and sidewalks on the plan.     (The exact 
dimensions will allow the extent of variances to be detailed in the Special Use Permit.)       
 

5. Provide a summary of any sustainable (green) features that are incorporated into the site or 
the building.    

 
To City staff: 

6. Prepare detailing findings in support of granting a Special Use Permit incorporating the 
requested variances, properly detailed, for Commission review and final action once the 
above items are fully addressed by the petitioner.    

 





























































Memorandum 

TO: Chairman Kehr and members of the Plan Commission 

FROM: Catherine J. Czerniak, Director of Community Development 

DATE: September 9, 2020 

RE: Southwest Corner of Deerpath and Bank Lane – Midwest Bank Site 

An early concept plan for redevelopment of the Midwest Bank site located on the southwest corner of 
Deerpath and Bank Lane in the Central Business District will be introduced to the Commission at the 
September 9th meeting.  No petition has yet been filed for this property with the City and no staff review 
or analysis has occurred.  The purpose of this introduction is to give the Plan Commission and the public 
an early look and the opportunity to offer comment, identify potential issues and request information for 
inclusion in the formal submittal which is planned in the coming months.    

General Information 
• The concept plan was prepared by the contract purchasers, 241 Deerpath LLC, Peter Witmer 50%, 

Todd Altounian 50%.

• Midwest Bank currently owns and occupies the entire site which totals just over a half acre.  The 
bank no longer has a need for the entire site however, the bank intends to remain on the 
redeveloped site in some form.

• The property is zoned B-4, Preservation Business District.  This district permits a range of uses 
including retail, restaurants, office and residential.  The site is not in an area where non-retail first 
floor uses are restricted.

• The property is currently developed with a building, several drive thru banking lanes and a surface 
parking lot.  The site is almost entirely impervious.

• The north half of the property is in the Local Historic District.

• The building was constructed in 1928 and through the years was the location of retail businesses, 
residential apartments and beginning as early as 1970, Midwest Bank.

• There were at one time, two buildings on the site, one of the buildings, the Telephone Exchange 
building, was demolished in 1975 and the other building was enlarged about that time.  Various 
alterations have occurred to the existing building over the years.



 

Page 2 of 2 

• An adhoc committee was recently appointed by the City Manager to study and make 
recommendations on ways to improve the Deerpath streetscape.  That group recently completed its 
work.  The recommendations from this group include the portion of Deerpath adjacent to the 
Midwest Bank site.  The report and recommendations from the Committee will be presented to the 
Historic Preservation Commission later this month and if approved, will be provided to the Plan 
Commission so the recommendations can be taken into consideration at the time the 
redevelopment of the Midwest Bank site is formally brought forward for public hearing.  
Consideration of configuring Bank Lane as one-way south, south of Deerpath, is recommended in 
the report.     
 

Process 
When a complete application is received for this project, staff will conduct preliminary reviews of the 
plans from engineering, zoning, public safety and other perspectives consistent with standard practices.  A 
determination will be made at that time on the specific actions that will need to be requested from the Plan 
Commission.  In addition to review and a recommendation on the overall site plan, this project will likely 
require consideration of a Special Use Permit for the bank and possibly other variances, yet to be 
determined. 
 
Once the staff review is completed and if needed, the plans have been revised or additional information 
submitted, the petition will be properly noticed for public hearing and brought before the Plan 
Commission to begin the required public review process.  This project will also require design review by 
the Historic Preservation Commission. 
 
Recommendation 
At this meeting, the Commission is encouraged to listen to the high level description of the concept for 
redevelopment of the site which will be presented by the developer.  As noted above, no staff review has 
yet occurred.  The Commission is asked to provide general comments, identify concerns or issues and 
make requests for information that should be included when the project is formally presented for 
Commission review.  At this we anticipate “collecting” questions that will be responded to in detail later 
when the project is brought forward for public hearing and action.    
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